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HERTFORD REGIONAL COLLEGE           




           


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE CORPORATION 
WEDNESDAY 21 OCTOBER 2020
BY VIDEO-CONFERENCE
1569 PRELIMINARY PROCEDURAL MATTERS

1569.1Attendance, Apologies & Welcome
Present:           Vikie Bew
Mike Carver

(Chair)


(Except item 1571.1a)
Mike Dempsey 
Jo Dyne

Warren Gordon


 
Ricky Irons

Peter McCallion



(Up to Item 1570.2i)

Tony Medhurst

Ian Richardson
John Sills

Charlotte Simmonds





Judith Wickes






Jan Wing 





In Attendance:
Jayne Chaplin 
(Clerk to the Corporation)

Andrew Clare


Angela McLean



Apologies:
Hope Barfoot Finch

Absent: 
Terry Luther


1569.2 Declaration of Interests, Confidential Items & Agenda Order

Declarations of Interest were received from:

· Mike Carver in his capacity as a Director of CK Assessment & Training Ltd (Part 2 Agenda) and HRC Cubed.
· Warren Gordon in his capacity as a Director of HRC Cubed.

· Tony Medhurst in his capacity as a Director of HRG Ltd and CK Assessment & Training Ltd (Part 2 Agenda)

It was RESOLVED:

· For those Items forming Part 2 of the Agenda to be taken as confidential Items of business, based on the commercially sensitive nature of the matters for discussion.
· For Agenda Item 1571.1a to be taken as the final item of business.

1569.3 Board Briefing

A presentation was received updating members on the predicted 2019/20 Strategic Objectives and progress against the Curriculum Delivery Plan for the current year.

In respect of:
· 2019/20 Learner Outcomes, confirmation was welcomed that rates were predicted to have further improved with:
i An overall rate of 88.3%, including maths and English, for the year-end representing further improvement with a 1.7% increase on the position reported for 2018/19 and 2.4% above the most recent national rate. 
ii 

Overall vocational achievement of 91.8%, up by 2.5% compared to last year’s outturn and 2.7% above the most recent national rate. 
iii 
High grades (4-9) for GCSE re-sits for English and maths of 10.0% and 9.0% respectively, noting that it was anticipated both would be above the national rate but that this would be confirmed only once such rates were available.

· The September reopening of the College on a Covid-secure basis members were updated on the subsequent review of plans, activity and developments noted to have been reviewed by the committees at their respective meetings. Discussion and questioning included:
i The extent of any challenges in maintaining social distancing, welcoming confirmation of very proactive management of classroom behaviour, noting it to be reinforced through the display of room occupancy signage and the option provided for learners to wear masks if preferred. Exploring the extent to which students considered the College environment safe, an oral update was provided citing feedback from the annual First Impressions Survey highlighting responses compared with the previous year of a 2% improvement in the extent to which learners felt safe and a consistently positive 98% response rate for the quality of teaching and learning.
ii  In the context of current national and sector discussions, the likelihood of and planning for changes to arrangements for examinations noting formal confirmation of any changes was awaited. The options being explored and the planning being undertaken in preparation for such an eventuality were welcomed and commended.

The Vice Principal was thanked for an interesting and informative presentation.


1569.4 Minutes of the last Meeting
The Minutes of the Meeting held on 8 July 2020 were approved as a correct record and for the signature of the Chair to be applied.
With all matters covered on the agenda or now superseded, there were no Matters Arising on which to report.


1569.5 Chair’s Report

After welcoming all to the first meeting of the academic year, an oral report was received from the Chair:
· Extending congratulations on behalf of the Corporation to Governor Jo Dyne following her recent marriage. 
· Reporting on the meetings that had taken place during the autumn term to date.
· Extending appreciation to members for their time and support, particularly with Covid-19 lockdown continuing, their ongoing understanding in the progression and conduct of business on-line and input in the recent SAR Validation Panels.
· Commending Management and staff in the extensive preparations and arrangements for the September re-opening of the College.
The report was noted. 
1570
STRATEGIC DISCUSSION 

1570.1 Strategy & Policy: Principal’s Report
Supported by a Power-point presentation raising points for discussion, the Principal’s Report was received.
Presented in the context of activity and developments arising from the Covid-19 situation the report was summarised. Discussion included:

· The recording of the College’s first positive Covid-19 cases noting action taken where appropriate following liaison with Public Health England (PHE). After acknowledging the numbers to be low in the context of experience elsewhere, the speed with which and the changing nature of the situation was recognised, commending the continuing work of all involved in responding in such a timely and proactive manner to safeguard the welfare of student and staff. 
Reflecting on members’ discharge of their responsibilities:

i  Clarification was provided about how the College would respond in the event immediate action was required. Recognising health, safety and welfare always remained the primary consideration, members noted the circumstances where Corporation involvement would be necessary and how communications would be prioritised.

ii
Discussions elsewhere on the agenda were noted (Minute 1572.2, safeguarding, refers) but observing the correlation with student mental health and wellbeing the need to remain vigilant was recognised. To highlight the activities and arrangements in place, the offer was welcomed from the nominated member for mental health and welfare, Governor Mick Dempsey, to provide a report at the next meeting.
iii
Exploring with Management the ways to enhance understanding of on-line teaching and learning and maintain links with curriculum areas to ensure oversight of quality was maintained and members’ understanding of and insight into the learner experience remained current and relevant. 
· The November 2020 GCSE resits, noting that in response to the need to accommodate the numbers involved, all classroom-based learning would be 100% online for the duration to maintain a COVID-secure environment. Members then were advised of one emerging issue with a potential impact on learners where colleges were to withdraw those required to self-isolate, noting the matter to be the subject of challenge nationally.  
· The timing for the resumption of Ofsted inspections and the College’s participation in Ofsted pilot scheme for interim visits, recognising the value in the experience with feedback to be used to inform preparation for inspection. Reflecting further on the current operating environment, the potential impact was noted on “requires improvement or “inadequate” graded colleges arising from limited opportunities to improve grades then inhibiting the development of provision without access to a number of education programmes 
· The visit to the College by local MP, Julie Marson. noting plans now to extend an invitation to Sir Charles Walker MP
Following review and discussion, the report was noted.
1570.2 Strategic Objectives – Financial
Reviewing performance against the financial strategic objectives, reports were considered comprising:

(i) Year-end, 31/07/20: Management Accounts to 31 July 2020 
Following review by the Resources Committee, an overview of the draft financial position for the year-ended 31 July 2020 was presented, including the position showing recognition of FRS17. 

The predicted out-turn position was presented in the context of the Group Budget for the year. It was noted that against an anticipated surplus of £324k, a Group out-turn was predicted of a loss of around £1.26m compared to a forecast of around £966k before inclusion of the results of the actuarial loss and associated costs of the Group position; with a loss of approximately £7,273m after the inclusion of the results of the actuarial pension report.

Reviewing the position in further detail there was discussion of:

· The emergence of any issues during the year-end audit noting that to date nothing substantive had been identified.
· The predicted financial outturn reviewing with Management the risks and implications and whilst recognising the fine margins within which the College was operating, concurring with the conclusion of the Resources Committee that delivery of a surplus in 2020/21 was imperative to avoid any breaches of bank covenants. 
· The presentation of the financial outturn in the context of the actuarial pension adjustment, observing the impact of such annual fluctuations. Whilst acknowledging it to be a sector-wide issue, the importance was recognised in presenting the information in a balanced and appropriate way.
After confirming that the Auditors were completing the detailed on-site review with outstanding queries to be agreed over the coming weeks, the report was noted.

Peter McCallion left the meeting.

(ii) 2020/21 Financial Reports:

An overview of performance in the year to date was received via reports comprising:

(a) October Update


Set in the context of the predicted outturn for the year-ended 31 July 2020, a financial update was provided outlining the key factors considered likely to influence financial performance in the first few months of the year.


Recognising the information to be based on the data currently available, the report was summarised. Discussion included:

· Income, noting the position regarding numbers to date for 16-18 Funding remained vulnerable to withdrawals, reflecting on the likely impact on the 2021/22 allocation and the imperative to maximise and retain numbers to provide a strong foundation going into the next academic year; and that the position regarding tuition fees would become clearer once issues with the on-line payment system had been addressed.
· Expenditure noting the specific costs associated with operations in-line with COVID-19 guidelines, and confirmation of the College Capital allocation of £695k to be spent on improvements and upgrades to the College estate.  Observing the requirement for expenditure by 31 March 2021, members were advised of the request within the College submission for an extension to the deadline in respect of particular projects where work would impact on operations and be a distraction to curriculum delivery. 


After consideration, the report was noted.
(b) Sub-contracting Update
A report was presented providing an update on the year-end closing position against contract for College Apprenticeship, AEB and Programmes of Study subcontracted activity along with the contractual allocations and current performance for 2020/21. 

The 2019/20 year-end closing position and the contract values proposed for 2020/21 were summarised. After acknowledging how current year values would be reviewed throughout the year, the ongoing developments in activity were noted. 
On the recommendation of the Resources Committee, it was RESOLVED to:

· APPROVE the contract values proposed for subcontracted provision for 2020/21
1571 STATUTORY & COMPLIANCE: FOR FORMAL APPROVAL/INFORMATION
1571.1 From Committees
Received following review by the Committee, reports were presented from:

a. Search & Governance Committee, 21/10/20:  Membership: Re/Appointments

Mike Carver, Mick Dempsey and Jo Dyne withdrew during this Item as appropriate.
A summary was provided of the business considered. Focusing on impending memberships departures, recommendations were presented. Observing the unusual and uncertain current operating environment members concurred with the conclusion that maintaining consistency and stability was critical to ensure continued fulfilment of responsibilities and support to and work with the Principal and Management Team. 
Following review and discussion and on the recommendation of the Search & Governance Committee, it was RESOLVED to APPROVE:
· The REAPPOINTMENT of Jo Dyne for a four year term of office; and the EXTENSION of the term of office of Mick Dempsey from March to July 2021
· The proposal for a resumption of the recruitment process during 2021 when the operating environment allowed but for it to be concluded and a new Chair appointed by December 2021 at the very latest with alternative contingency arrangements to be in place should this not prove possible;

· The REAPPOINTMENT of Mike Carver as Board member and Chair of the Corporation for a period of one year to December 2021.


b. Quality, Standards & Business Planning Committee, 07/10/20: Single Equality Scheme

The College approach and arrangements to meet the obligations/duties of the Equality Act 2010, articulated in its Single Equality Scheme, were considered following review in-line with the latest good practice.

The amendments were summarised, noting these to be minor in nature to reflect general changes to job titles and explanatory text throughout and updated organisational targets.

After consideration, and on the recommendation of the Quality, Standards & Business Planning Committee, it was RESOLVED to:

· APPROVE the updated Single Equality Scheme.

1572 ITEMS FOR INFORMATION PURPOSES ONLY 

1572.1 Resources Committee, 14/10/20
After observing those items discussed elsewhere on the agenda (Minutes 1569.3 and 1570.2 refer), an oral report was received drawing members’ attention to the Committee’s review of HR activity particularly noting developments in employment relations, furlough arrangements and confirmation of the conclusion of the restructuring process.
The report was noted.
1572.2 Quality, Standards & Business Planning Committee, 17/06/20
After observing those items discussed elsewhere on the agenda (Minutes 1569.3 and 1571.1b refer), an oral report was received drawing members’ attention to the Committee’s review of:

· The annual report on Complaints as part of its quality monitoring, confirming an increase in number of complaints although still lower than numbers recorded for 2017/18 and with the majority relating to Examination & Accreditation of Achievement, particularly learner grades (predicted grades), noting it to be a change in trend but not unexpected given the current national circumstances

· The autumn term safeguarding and Prevent Report and the decreased number of referrals compared with previous years, noting it to be potentially attributed to a virtual enrolment process and reduced face to face teaching and with psychological and emotional issues and welfare remaining the main reasons for referral.


The report was noted.

1572.3 Audit Committee, 16/09/20
An overview was provided of the business considered. Confirmation was welcomed that the lockdown notwithstanding, the 2019/20 Plan had been completed by the year-end and the reports reviewed at the additional meeting in September 2020.

The update was note.

1572.4 Governance & Leadership Group, 26/08/20
After observing discussions that had taken place elsewhere on the agenda (Minutes 1569.3/4 and 1570.1 refer), the Minutes from the Meeting held on 26 August 2020 were received and noted.
1573 OTHER BUSINESS & DATE OF NEXT MEETING

1573.1 Any Other Business

None advised.


1573.2 Dates of Next Meetings

Thursday 10 December 2020, 5.30pm

Friday 22 January 2021 – Annual Conference


Wednesday 24 March 2021, 5.30pm

Wednesday 7 July 2021, 5.30pm
With the business forming Part 1 concluded, the meeting moved to the Part 2 confidential agenda at this point.
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Signed:            Date: 10 December 2020

                       Mike Carver, Chair of the Corporation     
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